PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 1st MARCH 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs Pat Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr T Woolven

Mr P Scott
	Mr R Tillett

Mr J Scade
	Mr T Bonser



	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies: Parish Councillor: None

      Borough Cllr: Tim Shaw
	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	31/16

32/16

33/16

34/16
35/16

36/16

37/16

38/16

39/16

40/16

41/16

42/16

43/16

44/16


	Members of the Public: Borough Cllr: Mike Taylor 

DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.
INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

There were no members of the public present at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 2ND FEBRUARY 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes of 2nd February 2016 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

Speed Through Crouch Mike Taylor had made contact with Valerie Dagger requesting money on Platt PC’s behalf.  No response received as yet. 
Entrance to SHF The contractor had completed work on one part of the access road. However, the tarmac had not been keyed in and did not look as if it would withstand much wear and tear. Cllr Bonser had taken photos and written to the developer but there had been no response. It was agreed that a final letter be sent stating that if the matter was not resolved it would be handed over to the PC’s solicitor or the matter would be taken to the small claims court.
Moles

A second mole treatment had been carried out but the problem still persisted. Platt Scouts had donated funds for underground traps. Mr Baker would carry out the necessary work to lay the traps. 

Car Park  A quote had been received from Marchants . However, guttering would be the first priority. The contractor who had quoted previously had been asked to requote and details of a second contractor would be passed to the Clerk. Cllrs Mathieson, Darby and Woolven along with Mr Baker had undertaken a further site visit. Deeds from 1987 when the land had been purchased had been perused and it had been ascertained that a pipe originally laid by KCC had been installed at the rear of Greenlands properties. Cllr Darby had contacted KCC regarding the pipe but a response had not been received as yet. A further pipe was thought to be along the footpath but a metal detector would be required to locate it. Cllr Mathieson had marked out the approximate location, and if found this would be beneficial as it would run beside the play area. The Chairman said that she would write to Marchants thanking them for their time and quotation, explaining that KCC had been contacted and pipework was under investigation.
Hedges at Stonehouse Farm Cllr Darby and Cllr Bonser had met with the contractor and the resident of Stone House Farm on site. It had been agreed that the Crouch Lane hedge would be trimmed back to a level height and monitored.  The far side of the 3 trees on this boundary would be cut to a lower height because screening of the farmhouse was not necessary.
The Chequers The Chairman had written to T&M to advise that a number of people who attended the December Area 2 meeting had understood a planning officer to say that the possibility of a condition regarding consideration of a contribution could not be discussed because there was no one present from Kent Highways.  This had prompted the Parish Council's enquiry. Parish Councils often raised concerns over speed and size of traffic in connection with new developments.  Recently Platt Parish Council had received numerous complaints about the deterioration of the triangle at Crouch which had received a battering from vehicles attending The Paddocks site and which the Highways Department were being very pro-active about.  It was currently being protected by railings.   One of the comments made during contact with KHS was that they wished when planners gave consent they would consider how deliveries etc. were going to affect the surrounding area.  Whilst this was probably not a planning issue it obviously created problems for KHS and certainly destroyed resident's verges. 
Portacabin at The Chequers 

A number of residents had commented on the purple 2 storey portacabin. The Council discussed if a letter should be sent requesting that a more sensitive approach be taken in the future.

Let’s Clean Up The Country The Chairman informed the Council that the clean up campaign would be carried out by the WI on the 3rd March. Platt Society would clean up Comp Lane, Potash Lane, Paddock Close and LML on Friday 4th and the Scouts would do the same at SHF on Sat 5th to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday. Platt School and Platt Church would do something the following week.

Logging Lorries The Chairman had contacted Planning Enforcement regarding logging lorries using Platt’s lanes. Acknowledgement had been received but no response as yet.

Donations It had been agreed that £100 be donated to the Heart of Kent Hospice, £50 to T&M CAB (which held a surgery at Borough Green Village Hall) and £50 to The Samaritans.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Borough Councillor Mike Taylor said that Platt Industrial Estate was remaining in the Local Plan. He had met with Steve Humphries who had confirmed that submissions from Parish Councils pertinent to infrastructure problems would be welcomed. The submissions could be used as evidence in the Local Plan/Call for Sites. Steve Humphries had been alerted to concerns regarding Planning Enforcement issues raised by the parishes and would be looking into the matter further.
Basted Mill Sewage was being dealt with but a resident was not forthcoming with information. Cllr Woolven said that he would make contact with the resident.
Cllr Taylor said that the first meeting to discuss the nine point traffic plan would be held on 22nd March. The £120,000 funding was still in place and would be carried over to the next financial year.
20.30 Cllr Taylor left the meeting.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

TM/16/00299/FL Greenlands No 33 Rear conservatory. No objections but queried number of extensions allowed

TM/16/00200FL Platt Common, The Moorings Single storey side extension. No objections but expressed dislike of external finishes

TM/15/04068/FL Huntsman Lane, Pinehurst New detached dwelling – Revised. No objections but queried garage size & height
PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/16/00045/TNCA
Potash Lane, Cotman's Edge Tree work. No objections, but save eucalyptus if possible. Approved 15/02/16 no conditions
TM/15/02821/RD Stonehouse Field Stables Reserved details. No objections. Approved 10/02/16
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265/W/15/3087182
Dewpond, Platt Common. Against Refusal. Submissions sent in 28/10/15. Appeal allowed 3.02.16. Reversed all T&M reasons for refusal
APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF  Askew Bridge Site. Non-determination & enforcement. Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
ENFORCEMENT PROCEEDINGS

2 Hurst Cottages, The Hurst Alleged business use. Enforcement contacted, awaiting response.
Nepicar Farm, Maidstone Road Unauthorised change of use for HGV. Investigating.
The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Unauthorised change of use of storage building. Enforcement have requested a site meeting. No response

Landway Farm, Basted Lane Additional Business use. Still chasing. No concern about business use but chimney will need P.P.

Kellys Farm, Crouch Lane
Unauthorised use for caravans. Still under investigation. Caravan still on site appears unoccupied

21.20 Cllr Taylor left the meeting
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Coppicing had taken place in McClintocks Coppice throughout the winter and there was only 2 more days work to complete the task. Mr Whale and volunteers would then be free to assist on remaining volunteer days. 
Volunteer Day would be held on Sat 12th March at 9.30. Volunteers to meet at the Platt Common entrance with loppers, secateurs and gloves

Mrs Uffindell was well on the way to recovery following her recent medical problems and was able to walk in the woods for about an hour the previous week.
Award to Mrs Uffindell Cllr Darby had accompanied Mrs Uffindell to an awards ceremony at Tonbridge Castle where Mrs Uffindell had been presented with an award for her service in Platt Woods. Photos and an article would be included in the next edition of the Village News.
LOWER THAMES CROSSING

Cllr Scott would be attending a meeting on 7th March at County Hall.
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:
HM Revenue 
VAT Repayment





654.99

Nat West
Interest







    2.90

BGJFC
Fees







101.75

Mr Green
Access Road Payt





  91.54





  Total
  


       

851.18

The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


          VAT


BACS M Beale

Cleaning Jan 16
  80.00



80.00

BACS J Lawrenson

Cement Gate Post
125.00


          125.00

BACS J Davies

Salary Feb 16

908.80


          908.80

BACS Heart Of Kent

Donation

100.00


          100.00

BACS Samaritans

Donation

  50.00



50.00

BACS CAB T&M

Donation

  50.00


            50.00

BACS Wrotham PC

Skate Park Maint
180.42

11.37
          191.79

BACS
PAYE


Tax/NI Jan 16
 
  87.81


            87.81

BACS Mr B Baker

Groundswork

166.25

  3.25
          169.50






Total
         1,748.28
            14.62
        1,762.90

CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

The Clerk advised that the internal auditor would be carrying out the audit in April.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

Notes on Parish Partnership Panel 18th February 2016

Police Report

88 fewer burglaries in TMBC since last report.  Most of these were shed thefts or from motor vehicles.  The latter mainly from work van’s parked at motels.

The police were involved in school initiatives like parking around schools.  Proving successful.

Solar Panels Feeding Tariffs

Mike Taylor raised this matter through KALC.  Parish Councils are excluded from benefiting from the full feeding tariff. Leader of the Council (Nick Heslop) requested the details be sent to TMBC and would personally investigate this further.

Soft Landscaping.

Request that KCC work closer with KALC and PCs in the future. KCC will shortly be deciding what company they will be using for this work.  PCs want closer working relationships that benefits all.

Local Plan/Call for Sites

Ian Bailey informed the meeting that the local plan time table had been amended.  Consultations taking place September – Spring (2017).  There will then be a round of public consultations.The plan has to go to the Secretary of State in 2017,

Very recently TMBC have received a new consultative document regarding the way planning applications will be handled.  Although the final decision will remain with the local borough councils there could be a new procedure which will enable the applicant to have their own external consultation process as opposed to that of the borough council.  Mr Heslop said there were enormous issues and real challenges in terms of the planning process.  Building control already works this way but it is more controlled.

This would be an amendment to government’s own legislation put forward by the House of Lords.  TMBC has until 15th April to respond.

KALC are having a meeting with Secretary of State on 28th February lo discuss KALC’s concerns for call for sites. Mike Taylor has made contact with TMBC re  more PC involvement with discussions on call for sites.

WRAP  

It would appear that the  recent delivered leaflet has caused confusion.  The details of what plastic can be recycled is for the containers provided in car parks, supermarkets, etc. not kerbside collections. TMBC had asked for this leaflet not to be delivered to their households but the company said they could not do this.

Financial Settlement from Government

2016/17 will be the last year TMBC will have any RSG only funding they will receive will be from business rates.  TMBC has to make some very considerable cuts but it is not clear from where. TMBC are still looking to make considerable financial cutbacks.  They will receive nothing from government in 2017/18.

New homes bonus likely to go to government.

Message given is to Increase Council Tax best while you can. At the moment there is no ceiling on this. Concern expressed because Tonbridge is not parished and that is why other parishes get support from TMBC which they will lose.  This concern had already been voiced to TMBC and they will be looking into this.TMBC to talk to PCs about council tax refunds.

Play Schemes

Only going ahead in Trench, East Malling and Snodland ward – most needed areas.

Play Scheme Plus for disabled children is planned to continue for this year.

Queen’s 90th Birthday Celebrations
April 21st (actual birthday) – lighting beacons and bonfires.

Middle of June – street parties etc.  Closure of street applications to TMBC.

Clean for the Queen – new signs will be put up around the borough.

Littergram – promoted this instant way of informing TMBC regarding fly tipping etc.  You load an app onto your smart phone and immediately photos are sent to TMBC who can respond quickly.
Local Plan Cllr Bonser would be attending a meeting on the Local Plan on 11th March

BMPOS  Cllr Palmer would represent the Council at this meeting on the 10th March.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Darby advised that the APM  would be held on 10th May. Platt School had confirmed that it would be attending. 
A letter had been received from UKPN who would like to work with Parish Councils to sign up any vulnerable residents to its Priority Services Register (PSR), which is a list of those people who may need extra help during a power cut including the elderly, parents with young children and those who are medically dependent on electricity. Cllr Darby said this would be advertised in the Village News.
Cllr Tillett advised that an additional Neighbourhood Watch member for Windmill Hill had been found.

Cllr Lupton asked if the Council agreed for him to reinstate some posts at the junction of Windmill Hill/Comp Lane. All were in agreement.

Cllr Palmer asked if the PC would be responding to the planning petition. Cllr Bonser said that he would take another look at it.

Cllr Scade enquired when the 12 month monitoring of the streetlight in Greenlands would commence. The Council confirmed that it would commence from the date of the complaint. Another complaint had been received regarding the same light. The Clerk had requested a further quote from the street lighting contractor.

Cllr Scott said that there had been 3 incidents in recent weeks of HGVs in Windmill Hill. One tried to reverse out when it realized the road was too narrow and had knocked down the wall of the property at the beginning of Windmill Hill. Discussions took place regarding “Unsuitable for HGV” signs. The chairman said she would take the matter up with Highways.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 5th April 2016.

The meeting was closed at 9.20pm
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